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>> Good afternoon, Ladies and Gentlemen.

Mexican Lounge for the Heads of Delegations plus one will be at 1:30 at Hilton Hotel.

Again, Mexican Lounge for Heads of Delegations plus one will be at 1:30 at the Hilton Hotel. 

>> Ladies and Gentlemen, please be seated.

Please be seated.

>> Ladies and Gentlemen, please be seated.

Please be seated. 

[applause]

>> Ladies and Gentlemen, welcome to the first plenary session of this 18th Plenipotentiary Conference.

According to the general rules of conferences assemblies and meetings of the union, general rule No. 51, the Governor of Mexico has appointed to open the conference His Excellency Mr. Juan Francisco Molinar Horcasitas, Minister of Communications and Transport.

Welcome the Minister here to the podium.

[applause] 

>> J. Horcasitas: Good afternoon to you all.  

I'd like to wish you all a very warm welcome here to this first meeting of the plenary.

The first item that we have on this session now that the meeting has been opened is the approval of the agenda.

Submitted to you for your review.

Now we have the following items on the agenda.

Election of the Chairmen of The Conference.

And also the address by the Chairman of The Conference.

Election of the Vice‑Chairmen of The Conference.

The address by His Excellency the Secretary‑General of the ITU.

Structure of The Conference, the election of the Chairman and Vice‑Chairman of committees.

The composition of The Conference Secretariat and the allocation of documents to committees the date of submission of the report

Of the credentials committee.

Working hours of the meetings of the conference.

The general Policy Statements and finally, other business.

Mr. Hamadoun Touré.

This is the draft agenda that we have.

Thank you very much.

I would like once again to extend to you a very warm welcome here in this first formal session.

I'd like first and foremost to thank our Secretary‑General also for all of the efforts he has turned in to assure the success of this great Plenipotentiary 2010 conference.

You are all very welcome here in my country to this wonderful City of Guadalajara, now I trust also that we will be reaping all of our efforts turned in the last four years when the Government of Mexico proposed to be the venue, provide the venue of this very important conference.

And so starting today accordingly and from this very point in time we will begin now working ‑‑ working in a very decided way to arrive at agreements, agreements that will strengthen the Union and that will provide the Union with an increasing role in the development of telecommunications, the world over.

And so I am wishing you all full success in your efforts and endeavors and I know that there will be a lot of work, but I hope that there will be time for pleasure as well.

And after the recent times for rest and Guadalajara is a perfect city for having some leisure activities.

What we have to do now is elect the Chairman of The Conference, that's our first item now.

I'd like to call upon our Secretary‑General to make the proposal in that regard, regarding the election of the Chairman of the conference.

>> H. Touré: I'd like to thank you all for the very kind hospitality and the wonderful facilities that are made at our disposal.

That we can safely say that this is a very good sign for a successful conference.

I can also assure that when the discussions get tough we'll try to have more tequila in the room so that people can relax.

Mr. President ‑‑ Mr. Minister, Excellencies, according to the nomination by the inviting government and as approved by the meeting of the Heads of Delegation I'm very pleased to announce that Mr. Borjon Figueroa, minister of transport has been re‑elected as Chairman of this conference.
I submit to you for your approval.

[applause] 

>> Good afternoon to you all.

I'd like to say what a pleasure it is for me to have conferred upon me the honor to be Chairman of the Conference I'd like to share with you a brief address complying with item four on the agenda, distinguished members of the states, distinguished members of the sectors and observers, Ladies and Gentlemen, in this 18th Plenipotentiary Conference, it's a great honor for me once again to be able to extend to you a very warm welcome to our country.

And especially to the City of Guadalajara which is very rich in different expressions of Mexican culture.

Before anything else, I would like to express to you my heartfelt thanks for the trust that you have vested in me to chair this world conference that is very important and have impact on the future of telecommunications.

PP10, likewise I'd like to thank my government for having provided me with the opportunity to bear this responsibility and I assure them that I am fully committed to bear this responsibility.

The advances made with digital technology and also the greater presence in our lives of different actions that we see in cyberspace and especially through Internet this sort of ‑‑ to break a number of paradigms.

Today we need new approaches and outlooks in order to promote the growth of telecommunications and as base like infrastructure as it is in the backbone as it is for the knowledge society.

We have a number of major challenges ahead of us.

The ITU is facing a number of challenges and PP10 will make a number of important decisions in this regard in PP10 also the senior officials will have high responsibilities to run what is decided here, implemented for the next four years.

We want to lay the foundation for constitution that is more stable, we'll identify the role that The Union must fulfill for the further growth of telecommunications within society.

For those reasons we will be taking in to account a number of different themes.

Such as, those pertaining to ICTs, broadband and also new generation networks, new satellite communication systems as well, access to service for all.

Universal access, climate change, early warning systems when it comes to changes brought about by the climate.

When it comes to telecommunications have a direct impact of course on our lives on development of society.

I trust that thanks to the input, cooperation and also the strong commitment of one and all that all of us in fact here in this room that we will be able to reach consensus, consensus that is all important for agreements that the telecommunication sector that each and everyone of the inhabitants of our countries all deserve.

There is a lot of work ahead of us in these next three weeks and as you can see Mexico is doing everything, is doing its utmost to make sure that everything can be done.

Everything will run smoothly.

I would like to share with you an anecdote.

In Guadalajara there is a restaurant that has a record for how long it takes to serve a menu.

And this provides us perhaps with a greater challenge with it comes to meeting the very tight time limits that we have.

This is my first contribution to this conference, what I would like to do is to provide you with document, you see what we have ahead of us so that we can make the most of the time that we have and resources we can get the most out of our time and resources.

This document contains a number of different guidelines that you will be able to peruse and contemplate, one of them that I'd like to mention is the fact that the political Declaration and statements should be directly focused on contributing furthering the themes of the conference.

And that all of our intervenings we take the floor should be very clear and concise, short and sharp and they should not surpass five minutes.

So to comply with that, I should speed up a bit, otherwise in fact I'll be breaking the rules that I'm setting forth.

Distinguished Ministers and Delegates, I trust that together we will work hard to make sure that PP10 is very successful this can further strengthen the leadership of PP10.  

In the future of telecommunications worldwide level.

And I wish you all to have a very pleasant stay here in Guadalajara and wish you all have a very, very successful conference as well.

Thank you.

[Applause]

Now, there's an item which we may have to suspend for a session.

This first plenary given the time factor now.

I'm looking at the next item.

Trying to make the most of the time that we do have.

I will just step back and moving ahead nonetheless on the next agenda, is our Secretary‑General could within item five, yes, on the agenda, present to us our candidates for office of Vice‑Chairman.

Mr. Secretary‑General.

>> Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to announce that following the Heads of Delegations formal meeting yesterday and formal meetings this morning, the following vice chairs have been selected by the conference.

And I'm proposing to you for your approval.

Ambassador Henry Rivera of the United States.

Mr. Malcolm Johnson from Sweden.

His Excellency Shchegolev of the Russian Federation.

From Malawi.

Mr. Jason Ashurst from Australia.

Mr. Tariq Al Awadhi from United Arab Emirates.

I'm presenting to you for your approval, formal approval of this conference. 

[applause]

>> Thank you very much indeed.

We have approval by acclamation.

The candidates the office of Vice‑Chairman of The Conference.

And they will help us to have a very fruitful conference.

It's approved.

Now, we can have a brief break, take a short break and, yes, because ‑‑ perhaps we can have a brief lunch then there will be an event at half past 1:00 as you know.

Then we will resume this first plenary session at half past 3:00 sharp, thank you very much. 

[lunch break]

>> F. Figueroa: Good afternoon.

I hereby call to order the second part of this first plenary session of the Plenipotentiary Conference.

Let us now move on.

Let's return to our agenda.

If you could be so kind as to take your seats so we could begin.

Ladies and gentlemen, we'll now begin the second part of this plenary, the second session.

Could you kindly be seated.

Our second part of the first plenary, if you'll please take your seats, we'll be commencing shortly.

Thank you.

I hope that you've all had a pleasant lunch, that you have found some sustenance so now that you are full of energy, so that we can finish the second part of the first plenary in a very effective way, expedient way.

So I would like for us to return now to the agenda.

As I was saying a moment ago, yes, we are on item 5 of the agenda.

We have already evicted the Vice‑Chairman.

We've already elected the Vice‑Chairman because the names were presented by the Secretary‑General and we approved them by acclimation.

I'd like for us now to move on to call upon our Secretary‑General to address item 6 so if our Secretary‑General could now provide us with his message.

Mr. Secretary‑General, you have the floor.

>> H. Touré: Excellencies, distinguished delegates, I'm delighted to be with you here today for the opening plenary of the ITU's 18th Plenipotentiary Conference, and let me say how much I am looking forward to hearing from the membership as we work through the next three weeks together.

Let me start with a quotation from Octavio Paz, the great Mexican poet, writer and diplomat.

And I believe that this quotation neatly sums up what I said in the Opening Ceremony several hours ago.

"You deserve your dreams."

Because as I said earlier at the Opening Ceremony I firmly believe that we here, that we are here in Guadalajara to dream, to imagine, to innovate and to create a bright long‑term future for the sector of the ICTs.

It is sometimes all too easy within the narrow focus of our day‑to‑day with work to forget that the world in which we live today would simply not function without ICTs.

And without communications networks, which underpin them, and that it is the ITU's work across the three sectors which makes the modern world possible.

In today's world, ICTs and broadband networks have become vital National infrastructure, as is the case also with transport, energy, and water distribution networks, but nonetheless, having an impact that is even more powerful and far‑reaching.

Indeed, I think it is fair to say that the next‑generation networks which will be based on broadband technology, that they will rapidly become the backbone of the digital economy and all the available data that we have at hand suggests a strong and positive correlation between communications and levels of development.

For this reason, the work of the ITU will be increasingly important as we move forward into the second decade of the 21st century.

And furthermore, it means that we need to take responsibilities very seriously indeed.

As we chart and define the shape of the next four years in ITU history.

This will mean taking into account the vital importance of the private sector and also the enormous power of public‑private partnerships when it comes to fostering development ambitions and when it comes to achieving developmental goals, and in particular, the Millennium Development Goals.

Ladies and gentlemen, delegates, before looking ahead to the next four years, I would like to take a brief look at some of the defining moments of the past four years since we last met together at the Plenipotentiary Conference in Antalya in 2006 and when you elected me as Secretary‑General together with my colleagues the Deputy Secretary‑General Mr. Zhao, who has been a wonderful partner during this four‑year journey and the directors of the BR, TSB and BDT to whom I want to say how much I have appreciated their collaboration since Antalya.

In the past four years we've seen the number of mobile cellular subscriptions nearly double to reach 5 billion and we have seen the number of people using the Internet reach nearly 2 billion.

In terms of our own work, we have seen a number of landmark events over the past four years which have been undertaken at the request of the membership, and which have acted as cornerstones and guiding beacons for the ICT sector during this time.

I cannot go through everything we've done in the last four years we're rather short of time but let me single out a handful of truly exceptional events and milestones and list some of the key initiatives that we have undertaken.

In terms of landmark events, each of the sectors has of course held its major conference or assembly starting with the hugely productive and successful world radiocommunication conference which was held in Geneva at the end of 2007.

The importance of WRC‑07 can only be compared to the importance of the digital world that we live in, a world that's always connected, a world always on the move a mobile world where the future is sure to be shaped at least in part by mobile broadband.

WRC‑07 was followed by the world telecommunication standardization assembly which was held in South Africa at the end of 2008 which saw greater attendance and more issues dealt with than ever before.

While I was in the process of re‑centering ITU's work around our core activities, our standardization work was strengthened and energized at this very successful WTSA which was extremely successful and of course, many of us also participated in the world telecommunication development conference which was held in India at the end of may this year, and which set forth the ambitious work program for the development sector for the next four years.

With the results of this WTDC, ITU's development work now more clearly encompasses developing countries.

The success in the first decade of the 21st century in terms of the growth in the ICT sector could not have been achieved without ITU‑D.

Other landmark events include the world telecommunication policy Forum which was held in Portugal and which addressed a number of high level issues right across the ICT sector and which attracted great support from the membership.

This Forum enabled ITU to address the key issues of ICTs and climate change, and ICTs and the global financial crisis.

We all know that this sector, our sector, has been the most resilient of all our sectors during the economic crisis, and I think it is safe to say that ICTs have come to the rescue of the world during this crisis.

The WTPF has also addressed the implications of convergence and the emergence of new technologies, the transition to next‑generation networks, and on Internet‑related public policy matters, as well as the international telecommunications regulations.

Over the four year cycle, we have also staged successful regional ITU Telecom events in Cairo, Egypt, and Bangkok, Thailand, in 2008, and held the ITU Telecom world event in Geneva in October of last year.

Over the same period, we have also successfully transformed the annual WSIS Forum into a more useful, meaningful, and it must be said well‑attended event.

Following the World Summit on the Information Society and the Antalya Plenipotentiary Conference, we also undertook a number of important initiatives in response to membership's requests that we take more active steps in addressing issues such as the digital divide, cybersecurity, climate change, and the provision of ICTs during emergencies and disasters.

In 2007, we launched the ITU connect series of events, starting with the hugely successful connect Africa event in Kigali, Rwanda, which brought an unprecedented $55 billion in ICT development pledges over a seven‑year period.

In the first two years since then, 2008, 2009, an impressive $21 billion was spent on ICT infrastructure investment in Africa, and we confidently expect the final total to exceed $70 billion, demonstrating the true power of partnership and business‑friendly initiatives which serve real people in developing countries.

Dear friends, a second successful ITU connect event, connect CIS, was held in Belarus in 2009.

The second one in a series of this kind of summits.

 was also successful.

Another initiative where we have been very active lately and which also addresses the digital divide is the broadband Commission for digital development.

This was launched by the ITU, in partnership with UNESCO, in may of this year, in response to the U.N. Secretary‑General's Mr. Ban ki‑Moon's call for renewed efforts to meet the Millennium Development Goals.

Since then, we have held two very successful meetings, one in July in Geneva, and the second in New York just last month, ahead of The 2010MDG summit.

At the second meeting, we presented the Commission's report to Mr. Ban ki‑Moon and he was very positive indeed about ITU's work.

This report has only just been published and is currently available only in English.

I beg your indulgence of the translators, who are working overtime to ensure that we have it available in the other five official languages before the end of this conference. 

We'd like to recommend this report as a reference document for all Member States and I would like to take this opportunity to thank the two Co‑Chairs, His Excellency Paul Kagami, President of Rwanda, and Carlos Slim Helu, the Honorary Lifetime Chairman of Grupo Carso, as well as my co‑vice Chair, Irina Bokova, Director‑General of UNESCO, and of course all of the commissioners, some of whom are present in this room with us today in Guadalajara.

They include Senator Stephen Conroy of Australia, and United States FCC Chairman, Mr. Julius Genachowski.

A separate information note on the broadband Commission is available to delegates as part of the PP‑10 documentation.

Ladies and gentlemen, this is an opportune moment for me to say a few words about ITU's relationship with the rest of the U.N. system, which it would be no overstatement to say is better than it has ever been before.

I would like to thank the other members of the U.N. chief Executive Board, the CEB, some of whom are also broadband commissioners.

 I can proudly say that we are acting as one under the visionary leadership of Mr. Ban ki‑Moon who has truly always lent his support to the ITU whenever needed.

Members will also be aware of the global cybersecurity agenda which was launched in 2007 and which is at the present time in its operational phase with a physical home in Malaysia at the headquarters of IMPACT, the international multilateral partnership against cyber‑threats.

As part of the GCA, we also launched the child online protection initiative, which was endorsed by the Council in 2008, and which became the focus of world telecommunication and Information Society day in 2009.

Before looking ahead to the next four years, I would also like to mention that we have listened carefully to members' requests to make our own internal organization more efficient and transparent, and to that end, we have had annual management retreats since 2008.

We have made ITU increasingly a paperless organization.

We have introduced more financial transparency and better fiscal management.

And we have made much more use of the official six languages.

Ladies and gentlemen, as you know, we have a very full agenda of the next three weeks but I'm confident that we will achieve the best possible outcomes from this Plenipotentiary Conference, and that membership will set the Secretariat and the three sectors on the right path forward for the future.

Concerning the ongoing work of the union, the three sectors have already started work on their major events, and in particular, the four‑yearly events for each of the three sectors.

We have also looked carefully at how the ITU Telecom event can be transformed, and we look forward to hearing feedback on this process from membership, ahead of The 40th anniversary edition of ITU Telecom world, which will take place in Geneva this time next year in October.

At the beginning of the following year we will be holding WRC‑12 which of course will require a great deal of preparatory work.

This comes on top of what is already a very heavy work schedule for the radiocommunication Bureau, which will also be finalizing the implementation of the WRC‑07 outcomes.

BR will also continue to actively participate in the main activities related to promoting the use of ICTs in general and the radio technologies in particular for environment monitoring and combating climate change, emergency radiocommunication, including prediction, detection and mitigation of negative effects of natural and man‑made disasters, and achieving equitable communication for everyone everywhere using wireless technologies for broadband access.

Dear colleagues, this is an opportunity for me to express my gratitude to Valery Timofeev our colleague, the Director of the radiocommunication Bureau.

This is his last Plenipotentiary Conference as Director of the Bureau, and I would like to express my gratitude to him personally for the good cooperation and for mentoring me, advising me, and leading me through all of these years.

Valery Timofeev, I very much appreciate what you've done for us.

Please give him a hand.

[ Applause ]

Ladies and gentlemen, as a gesture of recognition to the work done by Mr. Timofeev, I have decided to award him the ITU silver medal during this conference year in a ceremony to be done later on this week, along with outgoing members of the regulation boards.

But since Mr. Timofeev has already received a silver medal so the silver will turn into gold so I'm already informing you on that Valery, you've been more than a colleague for me.

You are for me a big brother and I appreciate it.

Ladies and gentlemen, at the end of 2012 ‑‑ sorry.

[ Applause ]

The world telecommunication organization assembly WTSA12 will be held concurrently with the world conference on international telecommunications, WCIT.

As well as planning and preparing for this major event, or pair of events, I should say, the telecommunication standardization Bureau will be looking towards major standards achievement in the areas of home networking, smart grids, cloud computing, and ICTs and climate change.

In this area, the methodology for estimating the impact of ICTs on climate change has seen excellent support and looks set to be adopted as the global standard.

TSB will also continue in its work to bridge the standardization gap by strengthening standard making capabilities and assisting developing countries.

A fund has been set up to support these activities and has seen support from Cisco, Microsoft, knock yeah Siemens networks and the Korea Communications Commissions.

I would like here to thank them.

The telecommunication Development Bureau also has a very busy four years ahead of It starting with the annual global symposium for regulators, global industry leaders Forum which will be taking place in Senegal almost immediately after this conference ends.

November will also see the world telecommunication ICT indicators' meeting being held in Geneva.

Most of the next four years will be spent implementing the Resolutions and action plans which came out of the WTDC in Hyderabad, India, earlier this year.

And the cycle will then end with another WTDC before we hold the next Plenipotentiary Conference in 2014.

Ladies and gentlemen, after talking about the programs of the sectors I would like to again emphasize the fact that ITU is nothing without its three sectors and the work being done in those sectors.

And as Secretary‑General, I've been taking credit from you.

I've heard so many good words about ITU and credit has been given to me, but truly, the credit should go back to the three sectors who are really doing the real job.

I would like to thank them for their collaboration.

We are elected in the Federal structure.

It's not a common ticket where everyone could do whatever it sees fit according to its sectors' Resolutions without having to work in a team.

I appreciate the team work that has enabled me to go out there and sometimes take some very hard, long visionary statement making some literary statements, knowing they are the ones who will be implementing it anyway.

Directors, I would like to here take this opportunity to appreciate Mr. Johnson, Mr. Al Basheer, the work you have done with me.

The Deputy Secretary‑General, Mr. Zhao, has been a true team player.

[ Applause ]

In a Federal structure like this where you don't run on a common ticket, life can be very difficult for a Secretary‑General.

But I can tell you, thanks to the strong supportive received from my Deputy, whom I meet every morning first thing at 9:00, and every evening, last thing, and many times during the day, he's made my life easy, and I really want to truly recognize that, and really thank them for making my life easy, and together we've been a winning team, I believe.

Thank you very much.

[ Applause ]

Distinguished delegates, before I close this afternoon, I would like to raise three issues which I believe are of concern to all of us, and which I highlighted in Council back in April.

Firstly, it is very important for the future of the union that we find the right way to put in place more stable and more predictable funding mechanisms, for the benefits of both membership and the Secretariat.

With the implementation of new systems such as IPSAS, we have the necessary transparency and discipline to achieve this.

Indeed, with better reporting mechanisms, I hope that membership will be convinced that supporting ITU's work is good value for money, and that as the world moves beyond the financial crisis, Member States will consider increasing their ITU contributions to reflect the levels of development of the ICT sectors in their countries.

It is vital for this conference that this conference delivers a balanced financial plan for the 2012‑2015 period, and that we avoid the experience of 2006, when no financial plan was approved during the Plenipotentiary Conference.

It would be good for both Member States and ITU management if we could agree to confirm the number of contributory units early enough in this meeting so that Secretariat can work out the financial plan.

I believe that Member States are now in a better position to declare their selection of the number of contributory units based on maintaining the current level of 318,000 Swiss Franks.

Ideally this would be before the end of the first week so that the PP‑10 can create the balanced financial plan that we all want to see.

Secondly, I would like to see PP‑10 take steps forward towards stabilizing the basic texts of the union with the view to seeing if we can create durable texts that do not require frequent amendment and which make it easier for membership to tell us clearly what they want.

And thirdly, I believe we need to work together to increase our Sector Member ship to broaden and strengthen the union.

As a market‑responsive organization in a fast‑changing environment we need to work constantly to continue to increase our relevance for private sector.

To this end, we must attract and welcome new members from all branches of ICTs, from traditional players to new market entrants, while retaining existing members with active engagements across our three sectors.

We must ensure that new and existing members see that being a part of the ITU represents value for money and that there are clear and compelling reasons to become a member of the union.

Perhaps also we can simplify things for prospective members.

Let's explore this together, taking into account the complex needs of different constituencies such as developing country members or academia, and see if we can find a way to strengthen our membership.

This would be to everyone's advantage.

Ladies and gentlemen, as I close, let us be reminded of the spirit of the founding fathers of this great union of ours:  The spirit of inclusiveness, consensus building, cooperation, and a mutual desire for progress.

What we do here over the next three weeks will not only shape the future of the union, but it will greatly influence ICT development at the global level.

I therefore count on each and every one of you to maintain the truly great ITU spirit, and to afford this conference the great success it deserves.

And finally, I do hope, having made personal efforts to speak a fourth language, Spanish, over the past few months, after English, French and Russian to be able to address you soon in Arabic and Chinese too.

[applause]

>> F. Figueroa:  Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary‑General for that message.

It's very clear, very far reaching.

That clears the way.

Now I can move on to item 7 this makes reference to the structure of The Conference.

And I would like to call upon our Secretary‑General once again to be so kind as to present to us the structure of the conference which was approved in the Heads of Delegation meeting this very morning.

Mr. Secretary‑General, you have the floor, Sir.

>> H. Touré: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to present DT 2 revision 1 of the draft structure of the Plenipotentiary Conference.

Two parts, one part is a description, second part is a reference of the different committees, committee one.

Steering committee, credentials committee.

Committee three, budget control committee.

Editor committee.

Committee five, policy and legal matters.

Committee six, administration and management.

Committee ‑‑ then working group of the plenary.

These documents take in to account the comments made by the Heads of Delegations, their formal meeting yesterday and the formal meeting today.

I present this, Mr. Chairman, to our membership for adoption.

Thank you.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary‑General.

Now, would like to see if there are any documents with regard to this document.

Any comments?

This was discussed at considerable length during the Heads of Delegation meeting and so it's open now for your approval.

It would appear that we have consensus on this document.

It is approved.

Now, moving ahead.

On the agenda, we now arrive at item 8.

Election of the Chairman and Vice‑Chairman of committees.

Please present to us the names of this of course in compliance with the Mr. Secretary‑General you have the floor.

>> H. Toure:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Head of Delegations came up with the following proposals.

Mr. Borjon, Vice‑Chairmen of The Conference, Mr. Jonsson, Sweden.

Mr. Shchegolev from the Russian Federation. 

His Excellency Gowelo from Malawi.

Mr. Ashurst from Australia.

Mr. Al Awadhi from United Arab Emirates.

And of course the committee one that would be composed of the Chairman and the Vice‑Chairs of The Conference.

As well as the following Chairmen and Vice Chairs of the committees and working of the plenary.

Committee 2, Mr. Kisrawi 

Chairman from the Syrian Arab Republic.

Vice Chairman Mr. Tarlev from Moldova. 
Vice Chairman Ms. Demition from Philippines. 

From Brazil.

And Mr. Ghazal from Lebanon.

Committee 3, budget control.

Chairman Mr. Wee, Republic of Korea.

Vice‑Chairman, Mr. Bourne from Barbados and Mr. Limbonzdi from Gabon.

In the committee 4.

Ms. Alajouanine, chairman from France.

Vice Chairman Miss Gonzalez, Spain.

Mr. Wallis, United Kingdom.

Mr. Mironnikov, Russian Federation.

Miss Nie from China.

And Mr. El‑Moutarajji from Morocco.

Committee 5, Policy and Legal.

Mr. Riehl, Chairman, from Switzerland,  

Mr. Arasteh, Islamic Republic of Iran.

Kingdom of Saudi Arabia.

Mr. Nalbandian, Armenia.

Committee 6, Administration and Management.

Chairman, Mr. Gracie from Canada.

Vice‑Chairman, Miss Boljobekova, Kyrgyzstan.

Mr. Jha and from India.

Working group of the plenary, Chairman.

Kenya.

Vice‑Chairman, Mr. Fizulav Uzbekistan.

Mr. Ruhns, Netherland.

Miss Al‑sadani Egypt.

Mr. Kuaeng, Vietnam.

Mr. Chairman, this is the result of all the lists and I'm submitting this for your approval.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary‑General.

So these are the names which we have discussed, discussing since yesterday in fact.

And was broad consensus this morning during our meeting, hence, I would like to call upon the assembly if you find this to be acceptable to elect these delegates to fill the positions of Chairman and Vice‑Chairman of the various groups of the plenary.

We can approve these choices by acclamation.

[applause]

Thank you, very much.

My congratulations to our Chairman and Vice‑Chairman of the committees.

We have a lot of work ahead of us, it's true but we're fortunate knowing all of you that together we will be able to bring home our endeavor.

Congratulations once again.

Item 9 on the agenda, composition of The Conference Secretariat.  

I'd like to call upon our Secretary‑General once again to present these proposals to us for the composition of The Conference Secretariat.

Mr. Secretary‑General.

>> H. Touré: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to read to you the list of the members of the Secretariat.

Secretary of The Conference, is myself, Hamadoun Touré, Secretary‑General. 

And Executive Secretary, Miss Doreen Bogdan, she's been wonderfully working behind the scene for preparation of this event.

And I'm really very grateful for her.

I'd like to take the opportunity to mention that, to mention that before even the meeting concludes that I appreciate the work she's doing always with a smile.

Administrative Secretary, legal affairs.

Mr. Gio.

Plenary meeting, steering, Doreen Bogdan.

Committee two, credentials, Miss Bo.

Committee three, budget control.

Committee four, editorial, Mr. Dalan.

Committee five, six and working group of the plenary we have assigned a team of colleagues to manage this, I would only read out the name of the main Secretary, all will be published in the document, to save time.

Committee five, policy and legal matters.

Committee six, administration and management.

Working group of the plenary.

This is the normal Secretariat that we do by tradition.

Mr. Chairman and Ladies and Gentlemen, I would like also to mention that I have personally added a new feature at this time, I have elected officials of the Union to certain committees.

So that they will be responsible internally, internal thing but I will just like you to know that Mr. Timofeev is tasked with committees one, two, and three we punish him since its his last conference.

Mr. Johnson to Com five.

Mr. Zhao to Com 6.

Mr. Al Basheer to the working group of the plenary.

They will assist me in this conference in making sure the work is evenly distributed.

Of course as Secretary‑General I'll be dealing with all the political matters that will be arising during this conference.

And I hope to have a very good cooperation with all parties to get those political issues out of our way so that this organization, this conference will be driven only, solely by the common interests of all our members.

I thank you very much.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank our Secretary‑General.

We take note of all the information we'd like to thank all of the staff members of the ITU who are with us and who are heading up a momentous task and all the work that you, Mr. Secretary‑General, the directors as well have carried out.

This is highly appreciated by one and all, all of this so as to be able to have a very successful conference, thank you.

Now, item ten.

Allocation of documents to committees.

The working group of the plenary, this is document DT 3 I'd like to call upon our Secretary‑General once again to present document DT 3 to us, thank you.

>> H. Touré: I'd like to propose initial allocation of proposals received from Member States as well as various reports reported by ‑‑ prepared by the Council and the Secretary‑General.

The provisions of constitution and convention, the resolution of previous Plenipotentiary conferences and the decisions of Council.

This morning meeting of Heads of Delegation it was noted that the RCC documents 26 proposal 22, would be moved to Com 5.

Australia on behalf of APT indicated that ACP document, APT document ‑‑ is it ACP?
The common proposal.

Document 12, proposal 19 will be moved to Com 5 as well.

Australia further mention that proposal ACP document 12 proposal 15 might be taken up by the plenary.

Of course, there was a counter proposal to that.

Requesting that be continued to be dealt with at Com 5.

So we have to resolve this matter.

I'd like also to spend that new documents and proposals will be referred by Chairman of the conference to the appropriate committees.

Working groups and plenary or to the plenary as the case may be in accordance with the general rules No. 82.

I wish to take this opportunity to measure that many contributions were sent in very late ‑‑ at the very late stage 500 pages in the last ten days.

473 pages just the last week.

Before the conference.

Of course, the Secretary is doing best to ensure timely processing and translation of these documents but in the future I would encourage delegation to please respect the deadlines and I would also like this conference to probably take a decision on how, which deadline we might have.

There were proposals, deadline of eight months, which of course too long.

There are other proposals of one month, that was maybe too short.

We may find something in between during this conference in order for Secretariat to be able to provide you with the best service it can.

I was coming here just a week ago, I was very proudly saying that we'll have all the documents under the website and published in all languages before the conference.

But unfortunately with this last‑minute submission of those documents I could not meet that dream.

I would like also to note that there seems to be one outstanding issue.

ACP 15.

We'd like to invite comments on that.

We then ask the meeting if ‑‑ only after that we'll then try to see if we can approve this DT 2 with the understanding that it will be updated by the Secretariat as necessary in concertation with the steering committee.

The first steering committee will be this afternoon we might even have some documents to be allocated during that time.

Mr. Chairman, this is what I have on this document DT 3.

Thank you very much.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you very much, indeed, Mr. Secretary‑General.

I see that Niger asked for the floor.

>> Representative From Niger:  I see Ghana is asking for the floor.

>> Representative From Ghana:  I recall this morning at the Heads of Delegation.

To move.

Ghana is policeman represent recognizing that committee five has demanded to examine proposals for amending the constitution to which that document belong.

Therefore, we would want to place Australia to abandoned that and allow the matter to travel through Com 5 then report that to plenary, thank you. 

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you, Ghana.

For those comments.

Australia asked for the floor.

I recognize Australia.

>> Representative from Australia:  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

We'd like to thank Ghana for their comments and their consideration of this proposal in relation to ACP 12 No. 15.

The intent of our proposal was not that this issue be considered in detail, but simply to seek whether there is general consensus for the issue of stabilizing the constitution prior to committee 5 undertaking its work in that regard.

This is the preferred approach that the APT would like to see the conference take so that in committee 5 when detailed issues concerning amendments to the constitution and convention are undertaken that the time of committee 5 is well spent in understanding that there is general consensus from the conference in relation to stabilizing the constitution.

So our proposals in that regard is simply to seek during plenary whether the general concept for stabilizing the constitution is exempted before committee 5 undertakes its work.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

>> F. Figueroa: I thank Australia.

The Arab Republic of Syria you have the floor.

>> Representative from Syria:  Thank you, chair.

First of all, I would like to say that the Arab group has not had the opportunity to meet during lunch break in order to examine document 3 so we still have some doubts as to this document as a result I want to ask for some clarifications at a later date.

We have a proposal on the stabilization Secretary that we have not standardization Secretary we have not seen in the document.

When it comes to the different positions adopted as far as resolutions concerned in standardization and other proposals that we made in good time but not seen reflected in this document we'll come back to that later.

Now as to the proposal of Australia, Mr. Chairman, up until now we have not had any objections on this matter.

Therefore, while recognizing the work of delegate of Ghana is true, we are quite right we are all agreed as to the principle but we have not seen in any of the proposals presented to the conference any objection as to the principle.

We are all convinced of the idea of having a single document, a single text that would only be modified in very exceptional circumstances.

Therefore, we need to find a text replacing the presented constitution and convention and everything else will be placed in another document that would enter in to force once it's adopted by this conference which has no authority to adopt it.

And so, Mr. Chairman, I do think it would be useful to hold a discussion in plenary as to the very concept but the question could be asked at this stage whether this is useful or not.

Mr. Chairman, when we looked at the proposals made by the various regions, as I have already said, we did not see any objection as to the principle, thank you.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank the Republic of Syria.

And I would like to see ‑‑ apparently Sweden wants the floor.

Sweden, you have the floor.

>> Representative from Sweden:  Thank you, Chairman, we would like to provide a few comments on the status that's been under discussion here.

First regarding DT we noticed that at least two proposals from Europe dealing with the same issues seems to be allocated to two different committees and we believe that they should be dealt with together and that is proposal No. 4 and 12.

I think there may be the best way forward will be to discuss this off line, to ensure that all other proposals dealing with the same issue are also dealt in one single committee.

Secondly, with regard to the stabilization of the basic instruments we are favoring any proposal that would help ensuring successful outcome of The Conference regarding this issue and if the best way is to discuss it in a committee or in the plenary, I think that's up to the meeting to decide.

But as long as we can ensure that we don't repeat the discussions in the plenary of what will be discussed in the committee I think both options would be possible.

Finally, I would like to state that we fully support the statement by the Secretary‑General that there's need to look at the submission of documents to the Plenipotentiary Conference.

The situation that we have today is not workable for the Member States, there is no possibility to prepare for the meetings and there is a need to look in to the procedures to ensure that the documents are submitted in due time before the conference starts.

Thank you.

>> F. Figueroa: I thank Sweden.

Canada, go ahead.

>> Representative from Canada:  Yes, thank you very much, Chairman.

Chairman, first of all we agree in principle on the need to stabilize the basic instruments, but we also agree with Ghana that the detailed discussion concerning the process needs to be examined in committee 5.

Now, with respect to the issue just raised by Sweden and initially by the Secretary‑General concerning the submission of documentation to conference such as this, we do believe that we need to establish reasonable deadlines in order to alleviate the problems that have arisen in the submission of late documents to this conference you recall, for those who participate in Council, that Canada and Bulgaria submitted a contribution to the last Council which resulted in the establishment of a decision concerning the submission of documents to the Council sessions.

With the view towards establishing reasonable deadlines for the submission of documents in order to enable all councillors to be able to examine all of these contributions before insufficient time.

I do believe it would be useful to have a similar arrangement for the Plenipotentiary Conference.

Thank you very much, Chairman.

>> F. Figueroa: I thank Canada.

I think that we find ourselves now facing an issue here with different viewpoints regarding this document 12, proposition ‑‑ proposal 15.

On the basis of the comments that we have heard and also regarding my position as well, it seems as if F there is consensus that we ‑‑ what we want to have as constitution is more stable, it's been stabilized.

We agree on that, now regarding ACP 12 ‑‑ well pulling away from that.

Now unless someone, there was someone that didn't want to have a stable constitution and if you think that for some reason that we ought not to pursue this purposes of having a stable constitution, if anybody would be against that, against arriving at, obtaining a stable constitution that you would ‑‑ would you raise their hand.

So, I think that we do have consensus here, there seems to be strong agreement that this is matter that is important, this is something that we have been discussing in Council meetings and ratification of the constitution to see how we need to have documentation that is accessible with the lowest amount of modifications as possible.

So the question is, how we will arrive at that in the next four years is true, I am looking forward somewhat, but it seems to be the trend how quickly can we arrive at this constitution with greater stability.

Perhaps on this item here, on this issue on the basis of what a delegation of Canada said, perhaps regarding all the rest of this in 12/15, perhaps we could consider that these matters will be dealt with, considerations put forward to modify the constitution to be looked at, in looking at that document, so document 12/15 provides that there will not be changes in the constitution unless they're absolutely necessary.

I believe that we could see is it ‑‑ to what extent is it necessary, if necessary then it will be arrived at.

But apparently there's no doubt regarding the text.

This is a text which is going to have to be studied in more detail, reviewed in more detail I believe that we are all agreed that what we want to have is constitution that's more stable.

That this would enable us to discuss 12/15 within committee 5, within Com 5.

I just like to put that before you for your review and your opinion.

Thank you, Australia.

I think that what we see here, we agreed on the fact we want to have a constitution that's more stable.

We want to have this in the future.

I believe that ‑‑ when it comes to detail, discussion of ACP12/15 or that could be dealt with directly, handled directly in Com 5.

We can reflect that change and I think that also the comments made by Mr. Johnson from Sweden are very viable and what was pointed out ‑‑ yes, this is very important.

As Secretary‑General said, it's been Herculean work to deal with all those contributions, documents that avalanche of documents that came in very recently and there are some matters raised by Mr. Johnson that could be looked at.

So we can deal with this matter with the conference Secretariat and, Mr. Kishwari there should be document regarding standardization.

This perhaps requires more review.

This should be put to the Secretariat or raised to me as well.

I would be very happy to make a contribution to anything I can to see to it that we have this proper vision and make sure that the documents are being dealt with within the proper ‑‑ Iran, you asked for the floor.

>> Representative from Iran:  I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

In the name of God the compassionate the merciful.

First of all Mr. Chairman we congratulate you for your brilliant election as the Chairman of this conference.

Second, Mr. Chairman, we would like to comment on the distribution of the documents in committee 6 there is European proposals in document PP10 47 Europe and proposal No. 15.

Protection of satellite system.

Mr. Chairman, APT would have similar proposals for the protections of the radiocommunication service in our view, this subject is more relevant to the activity of committee 5 and not on committee 6.

So, Chairman, we simply suggest that the issue of the protection satellite proposal 15 of the document of CEPT Europe 1047 together with the coming document from APT dealing with the same subject be allocated to committee 5.

And I thank you very much.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you, Iran.

I think you're right as you're saying these are matters which can be fine tuned as always your viewpoints expressed are right on the mark, I'd like to thank you for.

That we're taking note of that.

We'll make the necessary changes.

In DT 3.

Syria, you have the floor.

>> Representative from Syria:  Sorry, Chairman to, ask for the floor on this particular issue.

We are truly astonished, Chairman, of this proposal whether it's to be dealt in committee 5 or in another committee.

It affects the Arab Chairman and we're ‑‑ of initial like that to be decided by the Plenipotentiary conference.

And this is what we would like to share with you at this juncture.

And we will provide with our views when this issue is raised, Chairman.

And we doubt much that such a plenary or any plenary, Chairman, this was done in Minneapolis and at that time the Arab administrations were unhappy to of raised issues discussed by Plenipotentiary Conference, Chairman.

Because for issues, radio‑issues we have radioassembly, the radioconferences with their relevant agendas.
So, this is something I would like to you take note at this moment, Chairman.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you, very much, Syria.

I see united Arab Emirates you have the floor.

>> Representative from United Arab Emirates: 

>> Thank you, chair.

First of all, I would like to congratulate you on your election as Chairman of our conference.

Now, on item 10 and document DT 3, we would like to make two comments.

First of all I'd like to support what has just been said by my colleague from Syria, on the matter of satellite systems.

Everything that deals with satellite networks, radio communications needs to be dealt with by the world conferences on radio communications and radio assembly which is why we should consider this general discussions, now to distribution of documents, when it comes to the joint Arab proposals on Palestine in particular proposals 42 and 47, those two proposals were given to committee six and we would like those two proposals to be discussed in plenary, so proposals 42 and 47 would ask for them to be discussed in plenary not within committee 6.

Thank you.

>> F. Figueroa: I thank United Arab Emirates.

Now regarding the question of radiocommunication, I believe that, yes, we take note of the comments that were made regarding the proposal, pertaining to poll stein.

Proposal 42, 47, yes, we also take note of what we said there.

Thank you very much.

United Kingdom, please.

>> Representative from United Kingdom:  Good afternoon, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Congratulations on your appointment.

On the question that's just been raised in relation to the European and APT proposals on satellites, I think we would like further consideration on what committee this should be dealt with.

We were, I think, quite happy with the distribution of these particular documents to committee 6.

So, with your indulgence I think we would just like to think about this before transfer of these documents takes effect.

Thank you.

>> F. Figueroa: I thank you, United Kingdom.

Does anybody else have a view that they would like to air regarding this particular matter?

It looks as if we have two proposals.

That these matters go to committee 5 from 6.

I think that we're going to have to meet and decide where these proposals should go, to what committee we are going to have to have a more administrative, legal‑based decision on this because the proposal made by the United Kingdom is more of an administrative approach.

And what I'm hearing in the comments is that nobody wants to enter in to a discussion that goes very far in to the depths of the frequencies themselves but rather the administration thereof.

And so, if you think ‑‑ if this could be acceptable it would be good for us to pleat, meet together with the people who have a vision ‑‑ an opinion of whether or not these proposals go to 5 or 6 and then ‑‑ but let's try first of all to bring this plenary to a conclusion and then we can work toward a final version of D23 with all the various amendments that have been mentioned that's acceptable to you.

Very well, then.

Thank you very much indeed.

So we will meet and decide what to do about DT 3.

Regarding the position of the UAE and the we'll look at the change that they are talking about, rather than dealing with the document committee 6 it would be dealt with in the plenary at the proper time.

Calling for its approval but there will be some adjustments, will have to be made to this document and we will half it ready as soon as possible and reflecting the discussion that we have had this afternoon.

Document is approved.

With the comments that were made, the various adjustments will be made as well and we will meet to see where these documents will be shifted from committee 6 to committee 5.

Thank you.

Back to the agenda.

We have now item 11.

The date of submission of the report of the credentials committee.

I would like to call upon the Secretary‑General to present this document to us and the comments, thank you, Mr. Secretary‑General.

>> H. Touré: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to remind delegates that to the Plenipotentiary Conference, the plenary must decide on the date for submission on the report of the credentials committee.

The tentative timetable for PP10 proposes that this credentials committee meets tomorrow on the 2nd day of the conference.

Tuesday, the 5th of October, in the afternoon.

I propose that the date of submission of the report of the credential committee will be the 9th working day of The Conference which is Thursday, the 14th.

Of October.

I'm proposing this for your approval, Mr. Chairman.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary‑General.

So I'd like to put before the assembly the dates that were voiced by Secretary‑General for the date of submission of the report of the credentials committee of Thursday the 14th of October, so the matter is put before you for your consideration.

So this proposal is in compliance with the guidelines set forth in the cons constitution.

It looks as if we have a consensus on this matter.

So we can approve the date of the presentation of the report of the credentials committee.

Thank you.

Item 12.

Working hours of the meetings of The Conference once again I'd like to call upon the Secretary‑General to present to us the agreements that arrived at during the Heads of Delegation meeting.

>> H. Touré: Agreed that the Heads of Delegation meeting that we'll propose the working hours from 9:30 to 12:30.

And 14:30 to 17:30 every day except for Fridays which work will begin at 9:00 and will end at 12:00.

The afternoon session of the Fridays of course will resume at 14:30 as normal days.

I want to remind that the steering committee will at first meeting tonight approve the general schedule for the work of The Conference as well as detailed timetable for the first week.

Mr. Chairman, I'm proposing these for your approval.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary‑General.

You have just heard the working hours, those are the usual times.

So now it's open for your approval would anybody like to make a comment.

It looks as if we have a consensus here.

This is agreed upon during the Heads of Delegation meeting as well.

It's before you for your review.

Very well.

It looks as if here once again we have consensus.

For the working hours so we can approve this 9:30 to 12:30 and 14:30 to 17:30 except for Fridays which time we'll start at 9:00 and then break at 12:00.

Then the afternoon session will resume at half past 2:00.

And carry on until half past 5:00.

It's approved.

Now we can move on at least to the beginning of our general Policy Statements.

As I said earlier, we'll have to stick to the time schedule, it's almost 5:00 now, that would be normally a time for a break but if we could continue and form ahead, move ahead, move on now to item 13, general Policy Statements from each of the countries.

8 countries, in fact.

And I'd just like to know if you find it agreeable to continue.

Very well, thank you very much indeed.

Now, the speakers we have, we have a list of speakers.

And I just call upon the speakers to be brief and not go beyond the 5 minute speaking time.

We will have a clock providing the countdown.

And when the time is up, then the microphone will blink.

So we'll have first of all Korea, then Japan, followed by the Russian Federation, Ghana, Saudi Arabia, the United States of America, Colombia, and India.

That's the list of speakers.

Distinguished delegates, yes I would like to call upon the delegate of the Republic of Korea to provide his Policy Statement.

Thank you.

>> S. Choi: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Secretary‑General,

Honorable Ministers,

Distinguished Delegates,

Ladies and Gentlemen.

It is a great privilege on behalf of the Republic of Korea to stand before you at this Conference.

First and foremost, I would like to render my sincere appreciation to the government of Mexico and the ITU Secretariat for the successful opening of the 2010 Plenipotentiary Conference.

I would also like to extend my congratulations to Chairman Fernando Borjon Figueroa on being elected as Chairman.

The ITU, since its foundation in 1865, has served as an international organization that became a global focal point for governments in driving the development of information and communication technology.

Korea has fully recognized ITU's significant role and actively participated in ITU activities to grow alongside the organization.

In the 1950s when Korea first joined the ITU, it was one of the poorest economies in the world.

However, Korea was able to achieve remarkable economic growth, thanks to the vigorous effort expended by the Korean people for educational and economic development, government policies that sparked energy and creativity in the private sector, and cooperation and support from ITU and the international community.

During the course of these endeavors, we are proud to say that the field of ICT has played a pivotal role in economic development.

ICT does not only facilitate information exchange and enhance work efficiency, but also promote emotional connection, leisure activities along with playing a critical role in the overall socio‑economic development.

All this, in turn, contributes to improving the quality of life.

Smart phone, smart TV, 3D‑TV.

In order for these recent market trends to become more than technological advancement to enrich life experiences, further the progress of mankind and advance culture, the ITU will need to take initiative.

The Republic of Korea will also actively participate alongside the ITU.

Distinguished delegates of member states

Since 1989, the Republic of Korea has maintained close cooperation with the ITU as its Council member, and means to continue its support in order to create and develop a better future.

As part of this endeavor, the Republic of Korea hopes to become the host country for the 2014 ITU Plenipotentiary Conference and invites the support of participants here today.

I respectfully request distinguished delegates for their active support in selecting the Republic of Korea as the next host for the upcoming Conference.

When accorded the honor of hosting the 2014 Plenipotentiary Conference, the Republic of Korea, in a joint effort between the government and the people of Korea, will exert its utmost for the successful outcome of the Conference.

In addition, I would like to announce Korea's candidacy to the ITU Council and ask for your support.

Upholding the strong commitment demonstrated since its first Council membership in 1989, the Republic of Korea will strive to promote ITU development as well as the friendly ties and technology cooperation among member countries.

I humbly request the active support of member states.

In closing, I would like to, once again, acknowledge the government of Mexico and the ITU Secretariat for successfully putting together today's meaningful event.

Thank you for listening.

>> F. Figueroa: I thank very warmly our distinguished delegate from Korea.

As we've seen, there's strong acclimation following the proposal that the Republic of Korea be the next organizer to host the next Plenipotentiary Conference in 2014 and for this reason the Republic of Korea will follow in a brilliant fashion what we do here in Mexico and provide for excellent PP‑14 and also for the change in Resolution 77.

Thank you very much, Korea.

Now next on the speaker's list is Japan.

I recognize Japan.

>> H. Hiraoka: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Excellencies, distinguished delegates, ladies and gentlemen, it is a great honor for me to be able to speak at this prestigious Plenipotentiary Conference here in the beautiful city of Guadalajara.

On behalf of the Government of Japan, I'd like to express my deepest gratitude and appreciation for the efforts made by ITU Secretary‑General Dr. Hamadoun Touré, and the ITU Secretariat for their preparations as well as the Government of Mexico who helped to make this conference possible.

I would also like to extend my heartfelt congratulations to Mr. Fernando Borjon Figueroa on his election as the Chairperson for this important conference.

Over the past 20 years, the ICT business has been developed dramatically and providing various technologies and services which have become the basic infrastructure for our daily lives.

Now it is a common understanding that ICT related industries are playing an essential role as a driving force for economic growth in every country around the world.

In other words, we as policymakers are responsible for the future of our society and our discussion at this ITU Plenipotentiary Conference will have a direct bearing on this future.

With this understanding and the fact that ICT services have become a fundamental infrastructure in support of democracy by connecting people and future economic growth, the Japanese Government has formulated a National ICT growth strategy.

There are three key points in this strategy.

Firstly to ensure that all households in Japan utilize broadband services by around 2015.

Secondly, to revitalize local communities and create jobs through extensive and wide spread utilization of ICT in all sectors of society.

And thirdly, to tackle environmental issues and contribute to related activities as one of the leading countries in this field.

With respect to broadcasting, the Japanese Government has decided to complete the transition from analog to terrestrial broadcasting to digital terrestrial broadcasting by July 2011.

Digital terrestrial broadcasting can be received without interference in remote and mountainous areas, and by mobile phone without additional facilities and investment.

Also, it creates new businesses and jobs and helps to stimulate the economy by enabling us to provide interactive services such as e‑government, e‑health and e‑education.

In addition, it is the ideal solution for bridging the digital divide.

In implementing our strategy and related policies, we would like to share our experiences and initiatives which may provide useful information for other ITU memberships.

ITU has been playing an important role in the management of radio spectrum, establishment of global standards and development of telecommunication infrastructure and services.

We believe that it is vital for the ITU to continue making these steady efforts so as to respond effectively to a rapidly shifting telecommunication environment and diversifying needs.

In order to support the ITU in fulfilling its mandate, we would like to commit ourselves to the extension of our financial support at the 30 units as the one of the largest contributors.

We also would like to contribute to the ITU by actively participating in the ITU activities and in this regard, seek your support for our candidacy of the Council seat and allow us to contribute further.

In addition, we have a highly knowledgeable experienced and competent candidate in Dr. Yasuhiko Ito for the radio regulations Board, RRB member and would like to ask your kind support for him as well.

In closing, I would like to express my sincere wishes for the success of this three week Plenipotentiary Conference.

Thank you very much for your time and attention.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you very much, Japan, for your statement and having been right on the time, right on the mark.

I'd also like to thank our speakers for the congratulations they have addressed to me and we'll see if they're still willing to ex the tend congratulations on the 22nd of October.

Now I'd like to call on the Russian delegation to present their statement.

>> I. Shchegolev: Distinguished Chairman, distinguished Secretary‑General, distinguished colleagues, ladies and gentlemen, first of all, I would like to express our deep gratitude to the Government of Mexico for the preparation of the ITU Plenipotentiary Conference and the delightful setting of Guadalajara.

We know this is a very special year for Mexico celebrating its 100th year of the Mexican revolution, 200 year of the Declaration of independence and we'd like to action press our gratitude to the organizers for the care, warmth and positive attitude I've extended to the delegates.

This year we're celebrating the 145th anniversary of the ITU one of the oldest and most authoritative organizations of the U.N. 

It's a particularly important for us in that 52 years ago in '56 in USSR, the first artificial satellite was launched.

Russia is one of the 20 founding countries of the union and greatly appreciates the role of the ITU as their leading international organization in the development of Information and Communication Technologies throughout the world.

We have always stressed that telecommunications is the nucleus and the foundation of Information Society, objective trends incorporating between National economies means we have to attach importance to information security.

The members of the union are noting a broad spectrum of problems here including cyberattacks.

We think ITU should be working in developing the information, structure, expanding broadband access, and that should be the main area of work of the WSIS and we feel that the ITU is able to carry out such tasks as developing state policies, Internet governance, its development and defending the interest of countries in ICANN.

The very high level standards aspired to by the ITU requires constant improvement of the organization it is.

It is very important for us at the Plenipotentiary Conference to examine the basic instruments of the union in order to set up a stable and long‑term instrument.

It's very interesting that the approach whereby rapidly updated documents are made available has been ‑‑ is something that was tackled at the very creation of the ITU in 1875 in St. Peter's berg.

At that time, the Conventional telegraph was revised and simplified.

This led to the fact that the next Convention of the ITU was done only in 1932, that is, virtually half a century later.

In the basic work of the ITU, we note the regulations on international telecommunications, in line with the latest achievements of the ICT.

This has to meet our view of the new telecommunications services, improving their quality and security.

When it comes to overcoming the digital divide, further development of satellites, radiocommunications and lending assistance to developing countries were some of the major tasks of the ITU.

Russia greatly appreciates the work carried out by Dr. Touré and unfortunately the second mandate of the elected Director of the radiocommunications Bureau is coming to an end, Valery Timofeev and we'd like to express our gratitude to him for his highly professional work and we hope his immense assistance and experience will be called on in future by the ITU.

Russia supports and will continue to support an active position of the ITU as the leading international organization in the field of Information Technology.

This, of course, has an impact on our elected bodies of our unions, Working Groups and other entities, and this is something that you have noted for the last many decades.

At this conference, the Russian Federation is putting forward its candidate at the ITU Council and regulations Board and we count on the support of the Member States of the ITU at the coming elections.

We wish the participants at the conference success in their plans.

Thank you very much for your attention.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

>> F. Figueroa: I thank the Russian Federation for their intervention.

Now I'd like to call upon Ghana to take the floor.

>> H. Iddrisu: Thank you very much, Chairman Borjon.

May I use this opportunity to congratulate you on your assumption of duties as Chairman and wish you every success.

Excellencies, Heads of Delegations, Secretary‑General, distinguished ladies and gentlemen, may I warmly express our felicitations to all delegates and participants at this 18th Plenipotentiary Conference in the beautiful city of Guadalajara.

On behalf of the delegation of Ghana and the Government and people of Ghana, may I express our profound appreciation to the people of the united Mexican states for the warm welcome and hospitality and in particular, may I salute the heroic people of this great country on the occasion of their by centennial celebration of the independence of the united Mexican states, freedom and self‑pride.

In the same context the delegation of Ghana also wants to extends felicitations to the 27 countries of Africa celebrating 50 years of independence in 2010 and extend our condolences to the Government of the people in Nigeria for the unfortunate bomb blasts that claimed innocent lives.

We are confident that the information age will provide a more catalytic proposition for the rapid economic push in the years ahead.

Mr. Chairman, it is clear that ICT holds the key to the world's development and the promotion of peace and therefore we should constantly remind ourselves of the consensus of the World Summit on the Information Society and action plan that were adopted to build a truly inclusive global information community.

I am delighted to report that the communications sector in Ghana has witnessed dramatic improvements since the last Plenipot conference.

Indeed it is the fastest growing sector benefiting from increased investment, enhanced competition, improved regulatory oversight, determined policy application and above all involved participation of the citizenry and stakeholders in implementation.

It is therefore not surprising my predecessor Minister of Communications who is now a leading member of the opposition in Ghana's Parliament is present with me to reinforce Ghana's consensus on the pursuit of ICT for development.

It has just been captured in Ghana's third quarter report on economic indicators that the services sector led by ICT has overtaken agriculture sector in growth and in contribution to the gross domestic product of our country.

Substantial investment in broadband infrastructure to deliver e‑government services and other ICT applications in education, health commerce are on course.

Will let me also commend the ITU for collaborating with UNESCO to set up the broadband Commission to promote access and connectivity which remains a major challenge for many developing countries.

Ghana is presently has a National fiber optic program to cover all regions of Ghana and link up public offices, schools, hospitals libraries and others and we are undertaking this with some prudent management of gateway infrastructure and contributions from service providers.

Mr. Chairman, distinguished delegates in compliance with the Resolution of the analog division of radio and television signals, Ghana has commenced the migration analog to digital signals ‑‑ by the end of next year.

In respect of the development we've developed collaboration and developed guidelines for the development of communication towers in our country and it's currently being handled by the regulator.

May I commend the leadership of Excellency Hamadoun Touré and the various Heads of The Bureaus in particular to the tremendous contribution of Timofeev.

Indeed Ghana wishes to reassure this conference of our willingness to contribute our quota and together with other members to review its objectives to maintain its leadership.

It is in this vain that we are seeking re‑election to Council for the period 2010 to 2014 and I seek the kind support of our colleagues gathered here.

Let me once again express our condolences to those affected by the natural disasters and let me say that the ICT we should be able to predict and prevent these disasters, then we should clearly be able to manifest in the relief efforts that we take.

I thank you for the opportunity and wish the conference a great success.

[ Applause ]

>> F. Figueroa: I think the distinguished delegate from Ghana.

We'd also like to add our voices for the wishes with regard to the sad events in Nigeria.

We'll now hear from Saudi Arabia.

Saudi Arabia, you have the floor.

>> J. Mulla: In the name of God the merciful, the compassionate, ladies and gentlemen, your Excellencies, Ministers, chairpersons of delegations, ladies and gentlemen.

In the name of God the merciful and compassionate it is a pleasure for me to speak to you today on the occasion of this ITU Plenipotentiary Conference 2010 in Mexico.

In the name of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and the Saudi delegation, I would like to thank the government of Mexico for hosting this ICT significant  conference and the good arrangements being made, as well as facilities being provided for us thus making our stay in this. 

Beautiful city of Guadalajara, very pleasant and motivating us to work effectively and efficiently.

I would like also to express my warm congratulations to the conference's Chairperson, his Deputies, Chairpersons of the conference's committees, and their Deputies for the confidence they got  to assume these tasks in an aim of reaching the conference's set objectives.

We all know that the ICT sector is one of the main foundations for the development and advancement of countries. 

The sector is also an essential factor for the promotion of the different economic, social and cultural aspects, leading to rapprochement between people and achieving prosperity for them.

Realizing this important fact, the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia has engaged, during the past two decades, in investments for establishing modern communications networks, dissemination of ICT services for consumers and taking several steps for the liberalization, restructuring and privatization of the sector.

Among the measures taken by the Saudi government,  also, is setting up appropriate regulatory and legislative  frameworks, establishing an investment environment based on transparency, fairness, non discrimination and to open ownership to the private sector.

This again aim at providing developed, reliable, high quality and affordable costs ICT 

Services. 

Few years ago, the Saudi government has established a National Communications and Information Technology Plan, an integrated e‑government Program and a National Centre for Digital Certification.

It has also set up the rules that govern and regulate dealings in the sector like the communications law and its 

Bylaw.

We are adopting the necessary mechanisms and also making sure we have necessary trained manpower in this field.

We have also taken into consideration the points of view of the public and we have ensured all actors participate in the establishment of regulatory and strategic policies in Saudi Arabia. 

This is a brief glance of my country's ICT achievements.

Now I'd like to tell you about Saudi Arabia's views about the following topics.

The ITU shall continue to be a pioneering international institution and an authority for matters related to ICT through its addressing the developments and changes taking place in the sector.

Second, the Conference shall review ITU constitution and its  Convention  to cope with changes and developments in ICT environment.

We reiterate the importance of the Convention of the world conference on international telecommunications.

Fourth, ITU shall continue assuming its tasks in matters and issues related to international policies. 

In particular in the Internet, resources, domains, and

Addresses, information security, networks, protection of users' privacy and multilingualism.

ITU to manage its tasks related to environment protection and 

Climate change. 

Sixth, providing assistance to ITU Member States in particular developed countries and least developing countries to make them benefit from technological and regulatory developments in ICT environment.

It is worth mentioning here that, since  Saudi Arabia has become an ITU member in 1949 and member of its Council in 1965,  it is exploiting its financial potentialities and human expertise for  supporting  ITU 

Actives.

We're convinced of the importance of the policy and continuing along those lines in order to strengthen ITU activities and give it its full support. 

Saudi Arabia announces its decision to increase its financial contribution in the ITU budget by three additional contributory units for the coming four years bringing its total contribution the Union's budget to thirteen contributory units.

Due to Saudi Arabia's keenness to continue its active participation  in the Union's works, it stands as a candidate for the membership of the ITU Council and names its citizens Mr. Sami Al Basheer Al Morshid for the post of director of the ITU Telecommunication Development Bureau.

You know Mr. Al Basheer very well and you know about his activity and participation in ITU activities throughout the past three decades.

And the

Achievements he has made since assuming his post as director of the ITU Telecommunication Development Bureau in 2007.

We hope the conference will be very successful and meet the aspirations of its members.

At the same time I reiterate the keenness of the kingdom of Saudi Arabia's delegation to cooperate and support any efforts which lead to the achievements of these results.

Thank you.

>> F. Figueroa: I thank Saudi Arabia for their statement.

The United States, you have the floor.

The United States?

>> P. Verveer: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and congratulations to you. 

Mr. Chairman, Secretary‑General, elected officials of the ITU, Excellencies, distinguished delegates, and colleagues.

It is an honor being here in historic and beautiful 

Guadalajara. 

On behalf of the United States, I bring the greetings and best wishes of President Obama to all of the delegates and others gathered for this important conference.

On behalf of the United States delegation, I congratulate the International Telecommunication Union and our Mexican hosts for the very considerable logistical achievement of bringing the world together for this Plenipotentiary.

As we begin our deliberations it is worth reflecting that we have much to celebrate and even more to accomplish.

We are addressing a sector of undoubted economic and social vibrancy.

It has enjoyed continuous, even outstanding, growth since the last Plenipotentiary even as the broader world economy has suffered.

As the Secretary‑General said this morning, ding tall technology, broadband transmission, and cellular architecture have combined to

Bring revolutionary improvements to the majority of the world's people.

But not all.

As President Calderón also said this morning. 

And this important background fact provides this conference with one of its principal priorities.

We must find ways to configure ITU activities and policies in a way that reaches those who haven't yet received the full benefits of information and communications technology just as we must find ways to enable ICT's continuing progressiveness.

Much of the effort here in Guadalajara should be devoted to seeking ways to enhance the ITU's excellent contributions to efficient and widely developed telecommunications services and 

Infrastructure, to improving

Things that it does best:  Harmonizing radio frequency allocations, developing and disseminating best practices, and contributing to capacity building.

The United States has identified three matters that warrant special mention in this regard.

First, the ITU should be a place where the development of the Internet is fostered.

The Internet has progressed and evolved in a remarkably successful way under the existing multi‑stakeholder arrangements.

Changes, especially changes involving inter‑governmental controls, are likely to impair the dynamism of the 

Internet, something we all have an interest in avoiding. 

Second, the ITU's interest in cybersecurity should continue to focus on capacity building and the associated development and dissemination of best practices.

This is an area where an enormous amount remains to be done, and where improvements will prove very valuable to all ITU members, regardless of the state of their digital development.

We believe very strongly that the ITU should not be distracted from this important responsibility by straying into areas outside of its mandate and expertise such as cybercrime and cyberwar.

Third, looking forward to the 2012 World Conference on International Telecommunications, it would be a serious mistake to seek to extend the International Telecommunications Regulations to today's world of broadband and the Internet.

There is a superficial similarity between the narrowband for which the ITRs were configured and the broadband of today, but it is only superficial.

Just as with the Internet, inter‑governmental controls over broadband are likely to do much more harm than good.

In conclusion, we are pleased to be here in Guadalajara to discuss the important opportunities and challenges that confront all of us.

On behalf of the delegation of 

We recommit the support of our ITU and seek the support of our colleagues in the candidacy for Council and for the radio regulation Board. 

On behalf of the delegation of the United States, I wish you all a very successful conference.

Thank you.

[applause]

>> F. Figueroa: I thank the ambassador of the United States for that very concrete message I'd like to call upon Colombia to take the floor.

Colombia.

>> D. Vega: Thank you very much.

Distinguished delegates, Ladies and Gentlemen.

On behalf of the government of Colombia I would like to extend my warmest greetings to all of you and especially to the government and people of Mexico who are receiving us here in this beautiful City of Guadalajara we're very happy to be here in this land.

Very well‑known for producing excellent tequila, excellent athletes, beautiful women and especially technology.

It's well‑known fact to all of us the very positive fact that ICTs have when it comes to increasing productivity and also stimulating economic growth and competitiveness of our countries, however the leading role of ICTs is to narrow and close social gaps.

We will have better education, more education, better health coverage for public health and fewer differences between the have's and the have not's if we make proper use of ICTs that's reason why there can be no doubt that this conference represents an opportunity we must not miss thanks to decisions we will make we can make it possible for our countries to make technological leap, in this way they will be able to rise to the challenges that are posed by the modern world, we know that the various challenges brought to bear by the 21st century are huge, technology is moving at an increasingly fast pace, governments have to keep up to date with these changes and to see to it that this pays dividends to our population.
Colombia has undertaken a voyage on the new path and all social and economic areas.

We have gone from position 49, position 37 in the ranking of doing business put forward by the world bank.

Colombia also has given great impetus to foreign investment.

Notwithstanding the financial crisis, direct foreign investment increased by 25% reaching more than 8.5 billion U.S. dollars.

This progress is something also that is being driven by ICTs this very year the government's program which got online government was ranked as number one in Latin America and the Caribbean by the United Nations.

And we're going to continue being the leaders in the area of online government.

We want to strengthen our leadership.
The government of hot Juan man well Santos which took office not long ago has positioned us in this direction.

We are providing impetus to Democratic prosperity.

There are five locomotives to strengthen economic and social development.
They are as follows:  Agricultural, mining housing, innovation and infrastructure.

And the fuel that is making it possible for these great locomotives to move forward are ICTs.

In the case of Colombia, the government that just took office recently is taking the necessary steps to make sure that all of our inhabitants can become part of the information society, that's the reason why we're in favor of ICTs, we know that they can spur investment, innovation, development and real access to Internet.

In this government we're going to provide incentive to acceleration of the digital environment, to see to it that there is a broad offering of telecommunication services and for broadband services all around the country.

However, infrastructure self is not enough, without content or applications it's impossible to make the great leap in the direction of information society making efficient use of technology.

We are going to devote our efforts and resources to see to it that there will be the development of applications for domestic market, thanks to funds bringing together public and private associations.

To develop mobile applications, applications in to crease the productivity of SMEs and applications for land digital television.

So as to create a greater incentive for demand of technology.

We're going to work very hard to further these new strategies that will form the foundation for greater development in all aspects of our National economy.

We recognize the fundamental role played by the ITU becoming an integrating and catalyzing force in the area of development but we have to be aware of the fact that our decisions will be there for posterity, so more and more we will be seen as a leading actor when it comes to closing the digital divide.

To comply with this, we'll have to make the best decisions to make sure that ITU is more agile, streamlined, pro‑active and it will be able to adapt itself to technological change minimizing administrative costs and transactional costs providing information to all of its members online in realtime free of charge.

This must be a major contribution to mankind, this is very important of course for development 6 our peoples.

As a result of this conference, Mr. Chairman, the ITU must be able to impose a very ambitious and general comes to closing a digital gap.

Do you know that this is the result of inequalities at the economic and social level.

But thanks to the ICTs these inequalities can be removed from the face of the earth once and for all providing better opportunities and life expectancy.

For Colombia it's absolutely fundamental the ITU be the main global actor when it comes to assistance for the reduction and elimination of the digital divide.

It's unacceptable that in the midst of the 21st century, when we are living unprecedented technological advances, there are still regions that have not been connected to the worldwide web.

And in this way, the differences between countries are increasing and also poverty has increased as well.

For this reason as Colombia sees is very important to promote access to the information society, cybersecurity, equal access for the development of ICTs and also geo‑stationary orbit.

And avoid condensation of rights and resources in only a few countries.

Along these lines, Mr. Chairman and distinguished delegates, Colombia has decided to put before this conference candidacy to fill the seat on the Council.

And so, what we want to do is work hand in hand with all of you in a very pro‑active way and forthright way to bring forward the work in the three sectors of the ITU.

Especially when it comes to concrete, tangible and measurable projects pertaining to access, use and especially the taking on Board of ICTs and also compliance, meeting of the goals that the conference is setting forth for period of 2010‑2014.

Ladies and Gentlemen, the World is expecting the best decisions from us.

Let's not disappoint the world.

Thank you very much.

[applause]

>> F. Figueroa: I thank Colombia.

I'd like now to call upon India to take the floor.

>> S. Pilot: Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, Excellencies, delegates, Secretary General, Ladies and Gentlemen.

I'm very happy to be here on this historic occasion of this conference of the ITU.

On behalf of the government of India I'd like to express my heartfelt thanks to the Government of Mexico and friendly people of Mexico also for their warm hospitality.

India is a proud member of the ITU we are thankful to international community for the reposed faith in us, having elected India to successive ITU Councils since 1952.

The global economy has fared rather badly in recent times, however, India ducked the worst of the crisis and grew at a rate of about 6% during the recession.

Towards the end of this year, India's economy will be growing at a 8‑9%.

Part of the reason is a 300 million strong middle class with a rapidly rising purchasing power.

India's Telecom sector has been one of the most vibrant sectors of our economy.

Even as the total number of mobile subscribers reaches the 700 million mark, we continue to add nearly 16‑17 million connections every month.

In urban markets, providers are offering innovative value‑added services in multiple languages targeting different segment groups.

While India's urban teledensity compares with the developed world, rural teledensity has shown remarkable progress rising to 27% from around 2% just five years ago.

India is also well on its way to achieving a rural teledensity target of 40% by 2012.

We in India are not just focusing on the mobile phones for voice communication but increasingly using mobile technology to deliver services.

India is now looking to combine the advantage of mobile phones, broadband and identification cards to deliver host of services using mobile phones as a device, businesses will be able to target rural customers without setting up physical infrastructure everywhere.

In particular, financial services to the poor will be critical for achieving equitable and inclusive growth.

To maximize the combined potential of mobile growth, mobile phones, I.D., expanding its broadband infrastructure.

By 20123 we will have connected all the headquarters of the 650,000 villages in India with high speed broadband access.

I'm also happy to state that the first of the unique identity cards has been issued once all of citizens of India are provided these cards targeting of services and access will become much easier.

Recently India concluded world's first simultaneous ascending E‑auction on the Internet for 3g and broadband wireless access spectrum.

Result was new generation of about 23 billion U.S. dollars for the government.

Ladies and Gentlemen, I speak on behalf of India which makes up for 1‑6th of all humanity.

Let information technology be the catalyst of change to bring about a better quality of life for our under privileged brothers and sisters.

Let us work together to unlock the potential of ICT, to create a healthier, happier and more prosperous tomorrow for all of our citizens.

In the end, I'd like to thank the organizers for having put together a very engaging agenda for this conference.

ITU has grown from strength to strength and is one of the most active agencies under the U.N. umbrella.

Its relevance continues to increase as the use of ICT becomes central to global economic progress and poverty alleviation.

I assure everyone that India remains a committed member of the ITU and the international community.

Muchas Gracias.

[applause]

>> F. Figueroa: And Muchas Gracias to you as well.

Yes, I believe that the message that you have conveyed to us have been very positive.

I'd like to thank all of our speakers for having complied with the guidelines I sketched out this morning for having made such an effort to keep within the time limit, we're right on time.

I'd like to call upon the Secretary‑General if he'd like to provide us a message.
>> H. Touré: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I simply wanted to first of all thank Korea for the kind offer for hosting the next Plenipotentiary Conference.

We'll be working with you heavily to again break a record because first time we have site of next Plenipotentiary Conference decided already on the first day of the previous one which is a very good sign to enable us ‑‑ gives us an opportunity to be very well prepared.

I would like also to thank all those countries who have confirmed their financial contributions and commitment to the union.

I would not name them now because ‑‑ as we go along it will be difficult to take time and name them all.

But I would like to thank them, those who are doing it now and those who will do it later on as well.

But I just want to finally say that we have in this room two former officials of the union, I am naming Mr. Uwatampo and Mr. Roberto I would like to welcome them.

Thank you very much.

[applause]

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you, Mr. Secretary‑General.

This brings us to the last item on the agenda.

The other business.

Anybody like to make any comments on item 14?

Mexico?

>> Representative From Mexico:   Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I just like to redirect all the delegations with us, all throughout the conference.

That within the framework of the activities there will be a reception, cocktail this evening organized 4 by the delegation of Mexico for all of the delegations here it will be at half past 7:00 this evening.

We will have bus service to take us there.

In fact leaving here from 7:00, that's the comment I wanted to make regarding this evening's reception, thank you very much indeed, Mr. Chairman.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you, Mexico.

I think it's going to be very interesting event for all of the participants.

And all be happy to attend.

Thank you.

Would the Secretary of the plenary like to provide a message?

>> The first meeting of the steering committee will be held immediately at the end of this session in room in regards to document distribution here in Guadalajara and in accordance with the recommendations made at the 2006 Plenipotentiary Conference, the number of documents distributed for each delegation is limited to a maximum of two.

And will be distributed in the Member States pigeon holes that are reserved strictly for official documentation.

In addition there are individual pigeon holes that may be used for your personal use.

As I'm sure you probably have all noticed, on the website we have launched a new document synchronization system so I invite to you check the website and if you haven't downloaded the documents you should do so.

We have also launched a new online proposal management system that can be found on the same place on the website.

We hope that you will find it useful in your work in the committees and we'd invite any comments on this new system should you have any, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

>> F. Figueroa: Thank you very much, indeed.

Just final request, as we're saying regarding the definition for the documents regarding satellite communication for call up on Bruce Gracie, Canada, if he could be with us, work with us and Mr. Riehl we can deal with the matter very quickly indeed.

For the management committee.

There is U.K. and United Arab Emirates we can deal with this matter.

Well then, so now we can hear by close this first plenary session like to thank you all for having worked so hard for the efforts you've made, your comments, the statements, Policy Statements have been very interesting, we'll be here at half past 9:00 tomorrow morning, this session is now closed.

[applause]

[ End of Session ]
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